


to the ability of York Region to provide service capacity at the levels of growth proposed. 
4) The City nor York Region have master plans, official plans or budgets that accommodate and
responsibly plan for the additional 21,000 houses that the province has requested the City of
Vaughan to pledge a commitment to approving to build
5) Residents in Vaughan are increasing frustrated at the magnitude, density and amount of
development applications coming forward in the absence of any consideration or improvements
to their communities. Residents are asking for complete walkable communities with mixed use
planning and it is not being delivered. Even when planned variance applications or tribunal
decisions come through to increase residential and decrease commercial services; day to day
services are not provided in new or existing communities. There is only increased competition for
already scarce public resources; transit, roads, schools, community centers, parks, greenspace,
grocery stores. These concerns are not NIMBY nor BANANA they are about liveability and
creating communities, built environments, that people want to live in, stay in and foster social
capital. 
6) Implications of Bill 23 brings legislative certainty to the reduction of development fees
collected in the future by municipalities. While Minister Clark has promised that municipal
shortfalls will be covered there is no legislative certainty that this will actually happen. Should the
province continue down this path municipalities need more certainty that the growth will not be
achieved on the backs of property tax payers and at the expense of a reduction in existing and
future infrastructure services, natural heritage or responsible land-use planning that prepares
Vaughan for the realities of climate change.
 
 
 
While I applaud staff's commitment to streamline and improve the development application
approvals process there are several limiting factors not identified in Vaughan's Housing Pledge
(Attachment 2). Many are beyond the control of the City and have significant budget implications
that are likely compounded by the implications of Bill 23. To not acknowledge the limitations
beyond control of the City makes the pledge meaningless. Perhaps only a document to appease
and justify the current Ontario PC Government's misguided legislative changes that blame
municipal development and conservation authorities development application approvals as the
red tape and cause of the housing crisis. Will this put the City in a precarious position in the
future should they be unable to satisfy the pledge? 
 
Land nor development approvals/permits are the limiting
factors to achieving housing targets in York Region, it is
servicing capacity. 
 
This pledge as is worded masks the fact that the City of Vaughan is blindly planning to achieve
the housing target set by the province that is almost double what was just approved and required
in York Region's Official Plan. The Province's target is nothing more than a laudable goal
and it undermines the entire MCR process and all of the public consultation that just went
into updating York Region's Official Plan. A planning process that has cost taxpayers millions
extra as a result of changes half through the process as identified in the Auditor General's value
for money audit on land use
planning. https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en21/AR_LandUse_en21
.pdf. Not to mention the $100M EA on the Upper York Sewage System that was just thrown in
the garbage as Schedule 10 of Bill 23 basically directs York Region staff to start over and find a
new solution using the Duffin Creek's W/W Treatment Plant and seek a third expansion and a
new EA approval 0.49 cents of each Vaughan property taz dollar goes to the Region. If we are
planning as if EA's are approved then the entire process is broken and the public will continue to
have no choice but to seek federal intervention. 



 
MMAH Housing Pledge: 42,000 New Homes by 2031
York Region's Official Plan (Approved Nov, 2022): 22,000
New Homes (units)
 

The target set by the province in this pledge is in conflict with the Growth Plan and York Region's
Official Plan. This is critical because York Region's Official Plan is guiding major infrastructure
investment based on phasing policies that are based on the Transportation and WasteWater
Master Plans. Do these documents need to be updated with significant infrastructure upgrades
and in turn conduct more studies and seek approvals. The latter is often dependent on provincial
approvals and beyond the control of both York Region and Vaughan. Not to mention wasteful
planning b/c it is impossible for staff to plan anything as the direction is changing so fast and they
must feel like a ping-pong ball batted around a table. 
 
How can City of Vaughan staff say with confidence that they will meet the housing targets when
on the same agenda you have the ALLOCATION OF SERVICING CAPACITY ANNUAL
DISTRIBUTION AND UPDATE (Item 5: Committee of the Whole (2) - February 14, 2023) in
which staff identify remaining servicing capacity for 2023 is 3,411 person equivalents and that
allocation of servicing capacity from York Region is not anticipated to be announced until Q4
2023? Where and how will servicing capacity mysteriously/magically appear from? If I
understand correctly we have 55,702 units under review, that is a far, far cry from the servicing
capacity Vaughan currently has available? If we assume 3 persons per unit would that be
167,106 persons equivalents? Refer to Table 2 of this staff report: https://pub-
vaughan.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=130873
 
I am mystified how the Kleinburg Resource Recovery Facility has surplus capacity of 2907
persons equivalent, which discharges into the Humber River, is we are planning on
decommissioning this plant, within the same planning cycle, as part of the West Vaughan EA? 
 
I also think it is a huge disservice to pledge more housing
for the sake of housing in the absence of any analysis of
where, what type of housing and how it will be affordable
and accessible for our most vulnerable who are already
experiencing housing insecurity. Housing built for investors will not address
the critical need for affordable housing nor will more greenfield and/or greenbelt low rise sprawl
that doesn't have access to transit or other key community services. 
 
I don't get it - residents are screaming because the development applications are coming in
ahead of infrastructure and services required for communities to be liveable. We are clearly



approving development far above and beyond what is required in the Growth Plan as well as
York Region's Official Plan. This is not being transparently acknowledged by staff who keep
accepting development applications as 'complete' bringing them forward to public meetings. This
in turn allows these applications to go forward to appeal if there is a decision or no decision by
the Vaughan Council. If we can't service the growth, why are we continuing to accept the
development applications and frustrate communities? Unless the only goal is to give land-use
approvals not actually build housing? I know you can't refuse the applications but are we
required to accept development and density well beyond what is being asked of the City of
Vaughan and what can be reasonably serviced and in a manner that is costly (wasteful) and
irresponsible?
 
Supporting Links
Staff Report: https://pub-vaughan.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=130873
Minister Clarks Letter Requesting Housing Pledge: 
Vaughan Pledge: https://pub-vaughan.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?
DocumentId=130875
 
Thank you, 
Irene Ford




